

ISSN-e: 2707-8809

Vol. 6, No. 4, (2022, Winter), 47-64

Two Decades of Agenda 1325 on Women in Peace and Security: Women's Engagement, and Challenges in International Peace and Security

Mohammad Tarequl Islam,¹ Most Amina Ferdos,² & Sardar Niaz Ali³

Abstract:

The United Nations Security Council Resolution-1325 is a milestone for women's peace and security (WPS) and upholds significant global impact. However, after the 20th anniversary of the resolution, overall progress is not good enough. Till now women make up less than 8 percent of uniformed personnel which indicates the barriers while unfairness remains in place that shrinks women's capacity to meaningful participation in UN peace missions. Though the inclusion of women in peace negotiations are slowly advancing, but the achievements are not satisfactory. The study articulates that patriarchal-social structure, military masculinity, and organizational culture have been excluding women from participating in the national security forces, which is reflected in women's more minor participation in international peace and security. Resolution-1325 overlooked these root causes and institutional barriers regarding gender balance in the national military and police. The study advocates re-politicizing the WPS agenda including policy renovation on gender equal opportunity in the national police and army, for the wider contribution of women in international peace and security.

Keywords: Agenda 1325, army and police, masculinity, patriarchy, peace and security, women

INTRODUCTION

Due to different social, political and religious constraints, women have been systematically excluded from the peace and security initiatives, and their contribution to conflicts is often neglected. Even modern society excludes women from peace- and security-related assignments. Women comprise more than half of the populace of conflict-affected people and half part of post-conflict peace and security. Without their equal participation and contribution sustainable peace and security is quite impossible (United Nations, 2006). After a prolonged wait and lengthy efforts, United Nations recognized the significant contribution of women to conflict and security. Finally, the UN Security Council allowed the remarkable Resolution 1325 (2000) on women in peace and security (WPS) for all member states as a normative global agenda (United Nations Security Council

¹ Holds MS, MA degrees in Conflict, Security and Development, from University of Bradford, UK, and currently serves as a Commandant (Superintendent of Police), In-service Training Centre, Rajshahi, Bangladesh. Email: tareqsapnil@gmail.com

² Public Health Expert at the Rajshahi City Corporatio, and partially engaged as a Consultant Sinologist in Islami Bank Medical College, Rajshahi, Bangladesh. Email: ferdosauk@gmail.com

³ Holds MS degree in International Relations from International Islamic University, Islamabad, Pakistan. Email: sunrise41429@gmail.com

Resolution, 2000). This resolution has a global impact on international peace and security initiatives and gender mainstreaming both at national and international levels. Further, the resolution has opened a new outlook for women by providing the opportunity to have a seat at the table during the decision-making process.

The engagement of women in international peace requires a better understanding of the constraints and challenges at the national level. The study focuses on patriarchy social customs, uniformed masculinity and organizational subculture which are still the principal barriers to the entrance of women in national police and army of the force-contributing countries. Without considering the women force generation strategy in the national police and military the expectation of higher number of uniformed women for international peace and security seems unrealistic. Therefore, over the past twenty years, the lower rates of uniformed women's participation have consequences from multifaceted challenges and demand for transforming approaches to gender equality for women in peace and security.

The research investigates the trends of women's participation in international peace and security missions since the landmark Resolution 1325, and reasons for women lagging behind in security and peace. Moreover, the study searches for the root cause behind less participation of women in national security sectors police and army of the member states. The objectives of the research are: To examine women's involvement in international peace initiatives; To explore women's broader participation in international peace missions as uniformed peacekeepers since resolution-1325, and; to find out the constraints behind women's exclusion from national and international peace and security and to explore the policy transforming approach for the generation of uniformed women in national security sectors.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Women and men's experiences, participation and nature of actions are dissimilar in the circumstances of conflict. Men of combat age are most often the ones who are conscripted and therefore killed or injured during the battle. Women, however, are the main victims of war. This happens either directly as fatalities and casualties or indirectly through the breakdown of family and community structures (Byrne, 1996). Heyzer (2005) reported "women are both victims of, and participants in, an armed conflict. In addition, they can be – and are – agents of change." Therefore, men and women experience conflict in different ways and play different roles in conflict based on their gendered activities, needs, accomplishments, control over resources, and rights to participate in decision-making processes. Additionally, the opposition group even the state uses violence against women to suppress and control the community. Women and men, on the other hand, have different needs, interests, and approaches to peacebuilding after conflict. As a result, women participate in armed conflict in a variety of ways, including victims, combatants, survivors, peacemakers, and reformers. However, they also face greater gender discrimination during times of peace. Their sufferings and contributions to the conflict are almost completely ignored because of their low social status, and they are frequently portrayed as victims (Wikigender 2018).

Gender issues in peace and conflict were the primary focus of Agenda 1325, which clearly addresses women not merely as victims but as peacebuilders. The resolution advocates the women's role in all efforts of conflict, peacekeeping, post-conflict peace and security building. The

UN realized that the success of any peacebuilding process is highly influenced by the meaningful participation of women since if half of the population is excluded or discriminated against, sustainable peace will be impractical to achieve. The four fundamental engagement pillars for women in conflict settings that underpin Resolution 1325 are as follows: relief and recovery, participation, protection, and prevention (Akter, 2013). The WPS agenda has grown to include nine additional resolutions since the agenda-1325. Two of these resolutions focus on setting the agenda (1325, 2242), three on participation (1889, 2122, 2493), and four on protection, particularly from sexual violence (1820, 1888, 1960, 2106, 2467) (Organization of Economic Cooperation and Development, 2020). The resolution exposes the role and the capability of women as peacebuilders are recognized in the international arena, and women's participation in peacebuilding initiatives promotes the sustainability of peace. The peace process in North Ireland, Guatemala, Liberia etc. are good examples of women's participation in the peacebuilding process that remain successful. Women peacebuilders are internationally recognized by awarding the Noble Peace Prize-2011 to Ellen Johnson Sirleaf, Leymah Gbowee and Tawakkol Karman for their contribution in peacebuilding work (Peace Direct, 2020).

The present research aims to add the policy change in WPS in regards to enhancing the participation of women firstly in the national police and army and secondly increasing the number of uniformed women in international peace and security. This study fills this gap in the literature. Firstly, the research demonstrates the setting of UNSCR-1325 and the necessity of the resolution for women. Secondly, the study examines women's participation in peace negotiations and the contribution of women as uniformed peacekeepers for international peace and security in peace missions and the impact of UNSCR 1325. Finally, the study examines why women are excluded from the national police and army. The study concludes that uniformed masculinity and the patriarchal nature of the social system have deprived women of peace and security jobs in the police and army.

METHODOLOGY

The present study is mainly qualitative and data has been collected from the official documents of international agencies, government organizations and newspapers. The significant information for this article was drawn from United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1325, the United Nations Peacekeeping website, and the UN Women website. The study also describes some considerable issues about the theoretical aspects of uniformed masculinity and social patriarchy as means of cultural barriers to women in peace and security. In the literature, there are many studies of women's participation in UN peacekeeping missions. But only very few combine illustrations with a search for the underlying reason behind low participation of women in international peace and security, and why women are excluded from the army and police. Besides police and the army are more prominent than other organs of the state which have an influential role over other organizations. The research assumes that social patriarchy, uniformed masculinity and organization sub-culture deprived women of the national security forces like police and army job.

CONCEPTUAL UNDERSTANDING: SOCIAL PATRIARCHY AND UNIFORMED MASCULINITY

Several studies show that social patriarchy is one of the prime obstacles to women advancement and development towards power. Professor Abeda Sultana points out that the term "patriarchy" was used to both identify the root cause of women's subordination and to describe the power dynamic between men and women (Sultana 2010,1). According to Bhasin patriarchy refers to male dominance, the power relationships by which men control women, and a system in which women are subordinated in multiple ways (Bhasin 2006, 3). Walby describes "patriarchy is a classification of social arrangement and practice where men dominate, suppress and utilize women" (Walby 1990:20). Patriarchy is the norm of men's dominance and women's subordination socially and economically throughout human history to the present day (Lim, 1997; Lerner, 1989). The patriarchal mindset uses the subordination of women to claim their rights in public space. Subordination is the circumstances wherein one is compelled to remain heavily influenced by others. So female subordination implies the social circumstances in which women are compelled to remain under the control of men, thus holding females under male authority. Androcentric society employs some social traditions, customs and roles as socialization measures. To protect male dominance, patriarchy produced 'masculine' and 'feminine' attributes, private and public domains by the gendered socialization system (Sultana, 2010).

Since twenty century security services uniform have become a dominating symbol of normative masculinity in Europe and other countries. Especially a large number of participation and sacrifice for male during first and second World War formed the domination of normative masculinity in the society (Schneider, 1997). However, the article refers uniformed masculinity is the expression of attributes, behaviours and roles associated within the security services which dominate others. In present days when women desire to join uniformed services, the expression of masculinity in uniform services become table talk. Men soldiers think women are weaker and have some biological limitations and explore their masculinity over the women soldiers and willing to subordinate women colleagues in the security organization in their gesture, posture and attitudes. So that women may leave or discourage the security services. Furthermore, social patriarchy is interrelated with the concept of Connell's hegemonic masculinity (Connell, 1987) which analyses those attitudes and practices among men that perpetuate gender unfairness, concerning both men's dominance over women and the authority of some men over others (often minority groups). The concept is widely accepted and also debatable. In recent days, hegemonic masculinity clarifies "a set of values that function to include and exclude, and to organize society in ways that are gendered differently, established by men in power. It combines the following qualities: a hierarchy of masculinities, men's different levels of access to power (over women and other men), and how men's identity, ideals, interactions, power, and patriarchy interact with one another" (Jewkes, & Morrell 2012, 40). Some research unveils hegemonic masculinity as a form of gender inequality which is the key social barrier to forwarding women and prevents women from social and mental power (Connell, & Messerschmidt 2005; Hearn et al. 2012; Jewkes et al. 2015; Shekhawat 2021). Due to masculine behaviour and violence, many women do not feel comfortable in uniformed services. Gender stereotypes and institutional bias within the military are common. Gender norms generally keep women in non-combat positions and encourage male violence and female passivity by separating troops, charges, and tasks along gender lines. Dean (1994) describes how the presence of women in fighting roles may negatively impact male soldiers' effectiveness and capacity. Others claim that in high-stress conditions such as conflict men fail to control their sexual urges and their demeaning attitude towards women in the army (McKeon 2013; Neill 2000). study shows that most women soldiers experience "male soldiers most commonly insult their (women) femininity, sexual orientation, or gender expression as uniformed force" (Calkins et al. 2021).

The study considers that police and army are the two most powerful organs in the modern state. The police carry small arms, have the legal authority to enforce the law, maintain public order and play a vital role in governance, whereas the army is a symbol of power of the state that uses weapons to protect the country from an external enemy. Common people respect and fear the police and the army due to their legal power and the nature of their jobs. The present study claims that social patriarchy prevents women from becoming police officers or soldiers, because if women can enter the police force or the army then women will be relatively stronger economically and socially, which results in a corresponding decrease in the social power of men. Moreover, the patriarchal social structure might be weakened if more women can join in the uniformed force. Therefore, the patriarchal social structure always puts up numerous cultural and religious barriers so that women are discouraged from joining the police or the army. Even the state has also denied women's participation in peace and security through legal barriers. Until 1990 most of the states in the world denied women entrance as part of the regular force in the military: when women were recruited in the army it was for traditionally female roles such as doctors, nurses, seamstresses and cooks for troops. Therefore, Walby states "the state has a systematic bias towards patriarchal interests in its policies and actions" (Walby 1990, 21).

Impact of UNSCR 1325: Trends of Women's Participation in International Peace and Security

With the UNSCR 1325, 22 years ago, history was made regarding gender security. First and foremost, the resolution acknowledges the inconsistent effects of war and armed conflict on women. Second, it calls gender-equality a part of every UN peacekeeping mission's mandate. Thirdly, it encourages the inclusion of gender perspectives in all post-conflict programs, including DDR and SSR. Last but not the least, the resolution replaces the phrase "women as victims" with "women as peacekeepers and peacebuilders" (Akter, 2013). Further, these initiatives show political commitment to advancing and protecting women during conflict (Kreft, 2017).

Participation of Women in Peace Negotiations and Peace Agreements

During the violent conflict, women and girls are more susceptible because of sexual and genderbased violence, which is used as a weapon of war to weaken families and undermine the social fabric of the communities (Mootz, 2017). They face immense suffering after the conflict as rape victims, particularly if as a result they have babies and other factors which often lead to further stigmatization within the community (Wirtz et al. 2014). In 2019, 2,838 cases of conflict-related sexual violence were reported, 96 percent of which targeted women and girls (United Nations 2020). Unfortunately, women's significant roles in conflict are frequently overlooked during peace talks, and the majority of peace agreements generally deny their representation.

The landmark agenda of UNSCR 1325 (2000) adopts a gender perspective for all parties involved in peace agreements, including, inter alia,". Since Resolution 1325, the UN initiated a series of steps to involve and promote women's participation in the peace process. But, the initiatives of women in peace negotiations and peace arrangements have resulted in limited achievements. Since Resolution 1325, the number of women involved in peace negotiations has been slowly rising but their role is frustrating and they are mostly limited as witnesses and informal participants (Beteta et al. 2010, UN Women 2021). Over the last 30 years (1992-1919) women constituted 13percent of negotiators, 6percent of mediators, and 6percent of signatories in important peace initiatives.

Besides, in the past five years (2015-2019), women have made up 14 percent of negotiators, 11percent of mediators, and 6percent of signatories. Additionally, out of the 504 peace agreements that have been signed since Resolution 1325's adoption, 138 (27%) acknowledged women. Prior to this, only 17 of the 664 peace agreements signed between 1990 and 2000 mentioned women (UN WOMEN 2021). According to the data, women were still excluded from seven out of ten peace processes as signatories or mediators. Women's involvement in conflict prevention has the potential impact to improve outcomes in the peace process. According to Nilsson (2012), participation by civil society organizations, particularly women's organizations, reduces the likelihood of a peace agreement failing by 64 percent.

The study shows strong participation of women in the Philippines, North Irelands, Liberia, Guatemala and Colombia peace talks that have increased the social stability, credibility and sustainability of peace agreements. For instance, Peace Accord-2014 in Philippines, where Miriam Coronel Ferrer served as chief negotiator to sign. Monica McWilliams was one of the key persons of the Good Friday Agreement which ended the decades-long conflict in Northern Ireland. Leymah Gbowee led the Women of Liberia Mass Action for Peace which played a significant role in ending the Liberian conflict in 2003. Ellen Johanson Sirleah served as the president of Liberia during the peacebuilding period (2006-2017). Leymah Gbowee and Ellen Johanson Sirleah, both women, were honoured with the Nobel Peace Prize 2011 for their efforts to end the war and build peace, by recognising their work on women's participation in peace towards the stability and durability of peace in Liberia (Nobel Prize Organization. 2011).

Wider Participation of Women as Uniformed Peacekeepers

Research shows the WPS policy resulted in positive outcomes: women's participation as uniformed peacekeepers gradually increased since SCR 1325. Presently women are deployed in all categories of peacekeepers as police, military, volunteers and civilian staff, with a positive impact on peace operations (United Nations Peacekeeping, n.d.). Women peacekeepers are crucial to the advancement of security and peace. Women peacekeepers have easier access to vulnerable women and girls in the communities and they can support them in a better way according to their necessities. Besides, women police officers can play a crucial role in operation monitoring and reporting, fighting impunity, and encouraging accountability, all of which contribute to improved rule of law, reconciliation, and recovery (Karim, 2017; UN Peacekeeping, 2021).



Figure-1: Wider participation of women in international peace and security since 2006 (United Nations Peacekeeping 2021).

On the tenth anniversary of SCR 1325, United Nations launched a special initiative to increase the number of female peacekeepers in missions. By 2014, the organization wanted female peacekeepers to make up 10percent of military units and 20percent of police units. However, the effort, which primarily consisted of exhortation, was unsuccessful (Karim, & Beardsley, 2013). During the UN's 32 years of peacekeeping, from 1957 to 1989, a study found that only 20 women were employed as peacekeepers. Women made up one percent of all uniformed peacekeepers in 1993. The number of female peacekeepers increased chronologically after 1993, albeit slowly. However, resolution 1325 has boosted women's participation as uniformed peacekeepers since 2000. A study shows that in March 2006, women contributed only 1.85percentof uniformed peacekeeping 2021) (Figure-1 and Table 1).

Table 1: Participation of male and female in international peace and security (UN Peacekeepin	ıg
2021)	

Year	Male	Women	Total	% female
March 2006	65555	1235	66790	1.85
March 2007	72059	1416	73475	1.93
March 2008	75953	1539	77492	1.99
March 2009	89634	2562	92196	2.78
March 2010	98945	2994	101939	2.94
March 2011	95662	3548	99210	3.58
March 2012	95261	3728	98989	3.77
March 2013	88989	3552	92541	3.84
March 2014	94121	3690	97811	3.77
March 2015	102711	4143	106854	3.88
March 2016	100354	5027	105381	4.77
March 2017	93608	4166	97774	4.26
March 2018	86,723	4,335	91,058	4.76
March 2019	84,795	4,895	89,681	5.46
March 2020	77290	5380	82670	6.51
March 2021	74480	5704	80184	7.11

In 2021, women accounted for 5,704 out of 80,184 uniformed peacekeepers (5.91% of military contingents and 17.92% of police components) in UN Peace missions. Research indicates that gender parity strategy of the United Nations has yielded positive outcomes. Further, Department of Peacekeeping Operation (DPKO) planned 15percent women in military and 25percentin police within 2028. In addition, the target for women serving in formed police units is 20percent by 2028, while the target for IPO (individual police officers) is 30percent. However, the fair composition of women peacekeepers in the military component is still far away; although women peacekeepers' participation in the police is advancing in a better way and is near the target (Tables 2, 3) (United Nations Peacekeeping 2021).

Table-2: Total number of army peacekeepers since 2006 (United Nations Peacekeeping 2021)

Year (December)	Male	Female	Total	% Women
2006	70639	1034	71673	1.44

2007	71872	1360	73232	1.86
2008	78407	1794	80201	2.24
2009	83312	2091	85403	2.44
2010	82286	2030	84316	2.40
2011	82439	2275	84714	2.69
2012	79418	2303	81721	2.81
2013	82692	2424	85116	2.85
2014	88817	2803	91620	3.06
2015	90161	3069	93230	3.29
2016	84676	2828	87504	3.23
2017	78454	3145	81599	3.85
2018	76077	3322	79399	4.18
2019	70302	3905	74207	5.26
2020	69225	4056	73281	5.53
2021	67923	4272	72195	5.92
(February)				

Table -3: Total number of police peacekeepers since 2009 (United Nations Peacekeeping 2021)

Year (December)	Male	Female	Total	% Women
2009	11949	845	12794	6.60
2010	12942	1380	14322	9.64
2011	12846	1456	14302	10.18
2012	11151	1218	12369	9.85
2013	11728	1329	13057	10.18
2014	11262	1180	12442	9.48
2015	12447	1411	13858	10.18
2016	11545	1223	12768	9.58
2017	9953	1130	11083	10.20
2018	9119	1333	10452	12.75
2019	7705	1405	9110	15.42
2020	7747	1540	9287	16.58
2021 (February)	6557	1432	7989	17.92

Comparing the participation of women in the police and the military, the proportion of women peacekeepers in the police is much higher than in the military. In the last 12 years, the contribution of women as peacekeepers in the military has increased from 2.44percent to 5.92percent, whereas in the police this has increased from 6.60percent to 17.92percent (Tables 2 and 3). So we see the participation of women as uniformed peacekeepers both in the police and the army is slowly increasing, but gender balance is still far away. Despite the recent progress, UN is still far away from many targets and fails to meet them on time. The lower participation of uniformed women in international peace expresses, immense barriers to women's access to the military and police. Therefore, the study assumes that the wider participation of uniformed women in international peace depends on a similar increase of women in national forces.

Challenges to Uniformed Women in National and International Peace and Security

The principal agenda of the SCR 1325 is the wider contribution of women to peace and security. Accordingly, DPKO has renewed their course of actions for gender balance for a higher number of

uniformed peacekeepers in peace missions. However, despite the numerous calls and policies in last two decades the overall progress has been slow. Twenty years after the adoption of resolution 1325, women are contributing only 7.8percent of uniformed peacekeepers and growth rate has been only 3percent in last decades. This raises the question, why is there few women peacekeepers in peace missions? and why the women's compositions are narrow in national police and the military? The study believes there are so many underlying social barriers and professional unfairness that shrinks women's capacity to meaningfully participation in UN peace missions and hamper the policy of WPS nationally and internationally ("Elsie Initiative," 2022). In addition, the proportion of women in the country's police and military determines the gender makeup of peace missions. Subsequently, the total systems are very complex and dynamic. The study considers the following major challenges and policy transformation in WPS for fair opportunity of women in military and police.

Institutional Sub-culture and Gender Discrimination in the Security Organizations

The military, like any other organization or institution, has its own distinct organizational culture and sub-cultures that reveal the values, beliefs, and attitudes that its members have learned to share. The frame of position by which members of an organization explore dealings and behaviors is known as institutional culture, which is a collection of written and unwritten rules and customs. In particular, they frequently referred to a situation with widespread sexual harassment, violence and assault, either implicitly or explicitly (Nagel et al. 2021). Since ancient Rome, sexual assault in the armed forces has been shrouded in mystery and myth (Khul et al., 2018). Sexual harassment and gender discrimination are two vital factors in the security forces that remain significant issues related to the interests of women in the police and the army (Cramsie, 1983). Sexual assault or harassment that occurs in the workplace is referred to as "sexual trauma" (US Department of Veterans Affairs, 2019). Many international reports show that globally every year hundreds of incidents are reported regarding the sexual harassment of female police officers or soldiers by their male colleagues (Lonsway et al. 2013; Seklecki & Paynich 2007; Somvadee & Morash 2008; Taylor et al. 2020; Verma 2021). Terrence's review of media-reported cases from 2000 to 2019 in the USA shows a large number of women police are sexually harassed by their male colleagues in different ways (Terrence 2021). Verma (2021) claims sexism and sexual harassment appear to be endemic in the police sector across India. Over 150 police personnel in Delhi alone are under investigation for serious crimes, such as rape, stalking, sexual harassment and molestation of women police in the workplace (Seklecki, & Paynich 2007, 26). It has been demonstrated that female police officers' mental and physical health, retention, and job satisfaction affect as a result of sexual and physical harassment. Research shows female cops experience a larger number of episodes of sexual and/or physical harassment than male officials (Brodeur 2018; Taylor et al. 2020). In developing countries like India, Bangladesh sometimes women police are susceptible in workplaces. Sometimes women police are the victims of rape, which may lead to suicide. However, many women police do not report sexual harassment by their male colleagues due to the organizational culture. They ignore or conceal the sexual incidents and do not report them to the authorities because many of them believe the police are dominated by men or that filing a complaint could result in additional victimization, including rumours being spread about them or being transferred to a different station (Jahan 2021).

Sexual harassment is even worse in the armed forces. In the US, women are 20 times more likely than men to be assaulted during their service in the army (Southwell & MacDermid Wadsworth, 2016). RAND study 2021 describes that "the majority of the time, women soldiers are subjected to gender discrimination (being ignored, ill-treated, or isolated based on their sexual characteristics; sexist remarks about women's capacity to perform the respondent's duties); persistent attempts to establish an inappropriate sexual or intimate affiliation; and sexual remarks about their body or appearance (Calkins et al. 2021)". Women members of the US Armed Forces are often the victims of sexual violence, nuisance and rape by their male contemporaries and sometimes these types of incidents are not publicly opened (Kuhl et al. 2018; Trobaugh, E. M. 2018). A number of the women who actively serve in the military left the job due to the organizational culture or violence. A report from the Pentagon shows women soldiers are 28percent more likely than men to leave the army early. According to Dickstein (2020), a large part of the reason why women leave the US military earlier than men is due to military sub-culture and family issues. He urges the Pentagon to address the military subculture and violence which prevents women from serving in peace and security services (Dickstein 2020).

Since the human race women are more close to child as a mother than men. Due to a lack of childcare facilities, women who get married, have children and leave the army more frequently than single servicewomen do. Many of them would like to continue in the army but depart because army policies often do not support women's roles as mothers (Goodman et al. 2013; King & DiNitto 2019). As a result, many women who joined the armed forces found that they were not treated the same as men, which led to their exit from the service (Rea, 2021). Sexual harassment in the military and police discourages women from seeking jobs in the force, or encourages women to leave the service. The study believes that sexual harassment within security sectors is strongly associated with uniformed masculinity, meaning many men cannot tolerate women as their colleagues with the same dignity. Besides, sometimes even the public tease women working in the police or army, because societies are still controlled by men. If the number of women police officers or soldiers increased in the security services, the conventional patriarchal social system might be challenged.

The present study views social patriarchy and different forms of masculinity as the two prime barriers against women which prevent women from taking their place and positions in the security sectors. Moreover, the organizational culture (uniformed culture), and gender discrimination discourage women from entering the army and the police forces for peace and security-related tasks. The study observes that the above issues are a global phenomenon that has been dominant everywhere since antiquity. The study thinks the present small proportion of women working in international peace and security forces reflects the fact that not many women are serving in the army and the police globally. Around the world women are in the minority in security forces, for example in the USA military women constitute 16.5 percent of the total forces (Dickstein, 2020); Chinese women account for about 5 percent (53,000) of total military personnel in the Peoples' Liberation Army (PLA) (Kantaria, 2018); Russian women are roughly 4.26 percent (41,000) of total active-duty forces ("Women in the Russian military," 2020); Australian women make up 22.3 percent of the navy, 14.9 percent of the army and 24.6 percent of the air force (Australian Government, 2020); Indian women are 6 percent of the navy, 3.9 percent of the army and 13.09 percent of the air force ("Women in Indian Armed Forces," 2021); in the UK women form 10.9 percent of the regular armed forces (Government of United Kingdom, 2020); 19.8 percent of the Canadian Armed Forces are women (Government of Canada 2021). Therefore, the study shows that women make up less than 10 percent of the national security forces on average in the world, which is reflected in the small participation of uniformed women in international peace missions.

Policy to Removal of Cultural Barriers and Gender Equity in the National Security Forces

Security sector refers to all security institutions and structures whose duty is to maintain the sovereignty of the state, protect society from crime, disorder and violence, and to ensure safety and security of the country. Police and Military are the principal and visible institutes of security sector and people consider them, the most influential and powerful organs of the state. Government enforces the legal authority of the state mostly through police and army. Therefore, women participation in police and army are the vital issue for establishing gender equality in the society. Though agenda 1325 advocates opening the door for women in the security sector and encourage policies that give equal access to men and women in the army and police, but the global progress is highly insignificant. However, the resolution principally focuses the women vulnerability during conflict, protection of women and prevents SGBV and mainstream the gender perspective into peacekeeping operations. In critical analysis, the study shows agenda 1325 ignores the social and cultural barriers for gender mainstreaming in WPS. The resolution doesn't address any mechanism to enhance the women composition in national police and army. The resolution calls the wider participation of women in peacekeeping operation, but fails to address the actual fact in the member state's security sector.

Shekhawat (2021) argues that "gender equality is majorly constrained by a socio-cultural setup that is highly patriarchal. To advance gender parity in peacebuilding and other fields, there is an inherent flaw in the societal context that goes beyond language and text. To achieve the desired results, the highly masculinized sociocultural structure must be altered." Women, as survivors and caregivers, have been shown throughout history to be the primary victims of any conflict. Women's voices and rights have been restricted in male-dominated societies over time and have been suppressed in families and communities. It is evident that the main barriers to women's participation in peace processes and decision-making are the patriarchal social structure and cultural constraints (Mlambo, & Kapingura 2019; Porter 2003). The research finds, UNSCR 1325 consciously overlooks socio-cultural barriers in regards to gender balance in the military and the police in member states. Without addressing the mechanism of increasing number of women in the national security sector, the agenda calls for wider participation of women in international peace and security. Still woman participation in the national security sector is poor, they have limited role nationally, how could they contribute more in international security sector. Hence the existing policy of uniformed women's participation in peace mission is working so slowly. Therefore, the UN should put demands on the member state about the removal of all cultural, legal and organizational barriers against women's inclusion in the members' national security sectors. Moreover, member states should revise their policy of recruitment, offer special consideration for women (such as maternal health, maternity leave, child care etc.), relax some conditions for recruitment such as height and update the organizational environment to be more woman-friendly so that interesting women join the police and army. Gender equality in the security sectors is linked to sustainable development goals on gender impartiality to attain 'peaceful societies, justice and strong institutions'. So it is crucial to address patriarchal social norms and institutional sociopolitical constraints that comprise the major obstacle to the implementation of the WPS agenda. Moreover, to implement the WPS, the UN should emphasize women's equal entrance right in national security forces of the member states. Therefore, the study thinks WPS should renovate the policy from national level to international level to generate uniformed women in national police and army which will routinely regenerate wider participation of women in international peace mission.

Promote Women's Participation in the National Political Process

Women's participation in politics, elections and political processes are vital factors on the path to women's equality in peace and security. Indeed, women's participation in the national political process as members of parliament, ministers, elected representatives or as a part of government bolster changes in policies in favour of women. Moreover, women's greater participation in the national political process will enhance women's role in international peace and security. "...women's rights would not be protected, discriminatory and restrictive laws would not change, and the cycle of violence and instability would continue if women did not have a meaningful voice in parliament....." (Salah, 2019). However, agenda 1325 did not sincerely address women's participation in the national political processes which is a significant concern for national policy change for WPS. Though agenda 1325 reinforces the gender rights in peace missions but fails to call a significant participation of women in political power. The data shows that the representation of women in national parliaments in conflict-affected countries is 18.9percent on average (United Nations Security Council 2020), which is below the global average. The study observes the poor percentage of women in national parliament (mostly coming from quota) which fails to change the policy towards WPS in their countries. Besides the SSR programme in conflict prone nations have failed to uphold a significant participation of uniformed women in reformed police and army (Islam 2021; Griffiths Cecil 2011). However, the area of international peace and security has long focused on states, the most important and over dominant actors in global politics. States hold the political authority over the citizens, regulate the social and economic affairs and develop control mechanisms by enforcing laws. Besides, politics and politician are the driving forces of the state. Therefore, without significant participation of women in politics, the existing gender biased strategy remains unchanged. The study observes that WPS agenda fails to emphasis the women involvement in national politics of the state. Indeed, more women in politics will open a wider access of women in state police and military.

CONCLUSION

At the national and international levels, the WPS Act marked a significant commitment to women's representation in peace and security. Women as peacekeepers and peacemakers replace women as victims in this resolution. Resolution 1325 promotes women's contribution to the national police and armed forces. Since resolution 1325, women's participation as uniformed peacekeepers (police and army) in international peace and security has increased from 1.5 percent (2000) to 7.8 percent (2022). More women are now in international security leadership positions and women have a place at the 'chair and table' in peace negotiations. However, research indicates that despite the numerous calls and policies in the last two decades the overall progress has been slow and not reasonable. Twenty years after the adoption of resolution 1325, till now women are so many underlying less than 8percent to the uniformed peacekeepers. The study believes there are so many underlying

social barriers and professional unfairness that remain in place to limit women's capacity to meaningful participation in UN peace missions which is not reflected in the WPS resolutions. The study addresses that cultural barriers, especially patriarchal social norms, organizational muscularity, and sexual harassment in the uniform service are the prime barriers to women's employment in peace and security. Moreover, gender discrimination in security sectors also discourages women from careers in the police and the military. In some cases, government policy hinders women from entering in police and army occupation. Therefore, the number of participation of women in the national police and security is not meaningful. Until gender discriminatory social constructions are challenged and subdued, resolutions – such as 1325 – will remain more theory and less practice. Therefore, the highly masculine nature of national security spaces and cultures are two pressing challenges against WPS.

Furthermore, the security sector especially the police and military is the basis of state power. The government takes action and enforces state legal authority through mostly police and the army. Moreover, people consider army and police personnel's as influential in society. Therefore, if women are deprived from the police and army that means they are mostly deprived of the state power which may be prolonged gender equality in society. To implement the WPS, the UN should emphasize women's equal entrance right in national security forces of the member states. If women can't access the national police and army how could women participate in international peace and security? The study shows that Agenda 1325 overlooks these crucial issues. Therefore, WPS should follow the policy from national level to international level: concentrate to generate uniformed women force in the national police and army to increase the meaningful participation of uniformed women in international peace and security. Present research advises the policy change in WPS, strategy to equal the participation of women in the national police and army; guidelines to remove of socio-cultural and organizational barriers for women's entrance into the national security sectors; and consider the natural limitation of women in uniformed services to encourage women in security sectors. The study believes the above changes will encourage a higher number of uniformed women in international peace and security. Finally, the study suggests to re-politicize the WPS agenda, reviewing all the gender-related resolutions since 1325 and adopting a transformative approach to WPS that focuses on the fair opportunity of women and men in national police and army including addressing all socio-cultural and professional barriers for women towards gender equality in the national and international peace and security.

References:

- Akter, M. (2013, Feb.). UN Security Council resolution 1325 and its implementation, (Technical Report 4), South Asia Regional Network of Women Parliamentarian (SARSWP). http://www.bracu.ac.bd/sites/default/files/CGST/PDF/5.%20UNSCR%201325%28Working %20Paper%29.pdf.
- Salah, A. (2019, Oct. 29) Statement by Alaa Salah at the UN Security Council Open Debate on Women, Peace and Security on behalf of the NGO Working Group on Women, Peace and Security. UN Women. https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2019/10/speech--alaasalah-at-the-open-debate-on-wps
- Kantaria, P. (2018, No. 30) Women in the army: Female fighters in the world's seven biggest armies. *Army Technology*. https://www.army-technology.com/uncategorised/women-in-the-army/

- Calkins, A., Cefalu, M., Terry, L. Schell, L. C., Meadows, S. O., & Collins, R. I. (2021). Sexual harassment and gender discrimination in the active-component army: Variation in most serious event characteristics by gender and installation risk. *Rand Corporation.* https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA1385-1.html
- Bastick, M. (2008). *Integrating gender in post-conflict security sector reform*. Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces (DCAF). https://www.dcaf.ch/sites/default/files/publications/documents/pp29.pdf
- Bastick, M., & de Torres, D. (2010). *Implementing the women, peace and security resolutions in security sector reform*. Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces (DCAF). https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/4/7/75269.pdf
- Beteta, H C., Russo, C., & Ziebell, S. (2010). Women's participation in peace negotiations: connections
between presence and influence.UNWomen.https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/03AWomenPeaceNeg.pdf
- Bhasin, K. (2006). *What is patriarchy*. New Delhi: Women Unlimited.
- Brodeur, V. (2018). *Female law enforcement officer's experiences of workplace harassment.* (Master's thesis, California State University, San Bernardino, CA, USA). https://scholarworks.lib.csusb.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1698&context=etd
- Women in Indian armed forces. (2021). *BYJU'S*. https://byjus.com/current-affairs/women-in-the-indian-armed-forces/
- Byrne, B. (1996). *Gender, conflict and development, Volume I: Overview,* Report 34. University of Sussex Institute of Development Studies, UK.
- Connell, R. (1987). *Gender and power: Society, the person and sexual politics*. Palo Alta: University of California Press.
- Connell, R., & Messerschmidt, J. W. (2005). Hegemonic masculinity: Rethinking the concept. *Gender & Society*, *19*(6), 829–859. doi: 10.1177/0891243205278639.
- Cramsie, J. M. (1983, Winter). Gender discrimination in the military: The unconstitutional exclusion of women from combat. *Valparaiso University Law Review*, *17*(3), 547-88.
- Women in the Russian military. (2020, Sep. 18). Centre for Strategic & International Studies (CSIS). https://www.csis.org/blogs/post-soviet-post/women-russian-military
- Dean, D. M. (1994). *Warriors without weapons: The victimization of military women*. Pasadena: Minerva Center. pp. 1352–62. ISBN 978-0963489531.
- Australian Government, Department of Defence. (2020). Annual Report 2019-2020. https://www.defence.gov.au/annualreports/19-20/DAR_2019-20_Complete.pdf
- US Department of Veterans Affairs. (2019). PTSD: National Center for PTSD. www.ptsd.va.gov/understand/common/common_veterans.asp
- Dickstein, C. (2020, May 20). Women are making up more of the military, but are more likely to leave early, new report says. *Starts and Strips*. https://www.stripes.com/theaters/us/women-are-making-up-more-of-the-military-but-are-more-likely-to-leave-early-new-report-says-1.630516
- Elsie initiative for women in peace operations. (2022). *Government of Canada*. https://www.international.gc.ca/world-monde/issues_development-enjeux_developpement/gender_equality-egalite_des_genres/elsie_initiative-initiative-elsie.aspx?lang=eng

- Goodman, P., Turner, A., Agazio, J., Throop, M., Padden, D., Greiner, S., Hillier, S.L. (2013). Deployment of military mothers: Supportive and nonsupportive military programs, processes, and policies. *Military Medicine*, *178*(7), 729-34.
- Government of Canada. (2021). Statistics of women in the Canadian armed forces. https://www.canada.ca/en/department-national-defence/services/women-in-theforces/statistics.html
- Griffiths, C. (2011). Mapping study on gender and security sector reform actors and activities in Liberia. Geneva Center for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces (DCAF). http://www.issat.ch/content/download/4946/43644/file/Gender_mapping_Liberia_August2011. pdf
- Hearn, J., Nordberg, M., Andersson, K. Balkmar, D., Gottzén, L., Klinth, R., Pringle, K., & Sandberg, L. (2012). Hegemonic masculinity and beyond: 40 Years of Research in Sweden. *Men and Masculinities*, 15(1),31–55.
- Heyzer, N. (2005). Women, war and peace: Mobilizing for security and justice in the 21st Century. In F. Dodds, & T. Pippard (Eds.), *Human & environmental security: An agenda for change* (pp. 50-67). Earthscan.
- United Nations, International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women (INSTRAW). (2006). *Securing equality, engendering peace: A guide to policy and planning on Women, peace and security.* Santa Domingo, Dominican Republic. Author. http://www.peacewomen.org/assets/file/Resources/UN/un-instraw_engenderingpeace_2006.pdf
- Jahan, N. (2021, May 19). Sexual harassment: Why women police don't report sexual violence. *The Daily Star.* https://www.thedailystar.net/star-weekend/sexual-harassment/why-women-police-dont-report-sexual-violence-1407187
- Kuhl, S., Kosloski, A. E., Ryon, S. B., & Monar, A. (2018). Masculinity, organizational culture, media framing and sexual violence in the military. *Social sciences*, 7(5), 80.
- Lonsway, K. A, Paynich, R., & Hall, J. N. (2013). Sexual harassment in law enforcement: Incidence, impact, and perception. *Police Quarterly*, 16(2),177-210.
- Islam, M. T. (2021). The dynamics of security sector reform in Liberia. *Journal of International Peacekeeping*, *24*(1-2), 115-42. doi: https://doi.org/10.1163/18754112-20210001.
- Jewkes, R. & Morrell, M. (2012). Sexuality and the limits of agency among South African teenage women: Theorising femininities and their connections to HIV risk practices. *Social Science & Medicine*, 74(11),1729–37. doi: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2011.05.020.
- Jewkes, R., Morrell, R. Hearn, J., Lundqvist, E., Blackbeard, D., Lindegger, G., Quayle, M., Sikweyiya, Y., & Gottzén, L. (2015). Hegemonic masculinity: Combining theory and practice in gender interventions. *Culture, Health & Sexuality, 17*(2), S112–27. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691058.2015.1085094
- Karim, S. & Beardsley, K. (2013). Female peacekeepers and gender balancing: Token gestures or informed policymaking? *International Interactions*, *39*(4), 461-88.
- Karim, S. (2017). Reevaluating peacekeeping effectiveness: Does gender neutrality inhibit progress? *International Interactions*, *43*(5), 822-47.
- King, E. L. & DiNitto, D. M. (2019). Historical policies affecting women's military and family roles. *International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy*, 39(5/6), 427-46. doi:10.1108/IJSSP-01-2019-0010

- Kreft, A-K. (2017). The gender mainstreaming gap: Security Council resolution 1325 and UN peacekeeping mandates. *International Peacekeeping, 24*(1), 132-58. 10.1080/13533312.2016.1195267.
- Kuhl, S., Kosloski, A. E., Ryon, S. B., & Monar, A. (2018). Masculinity, organizational culture, media framing and sexual violence in the military. *Social Sciences*, 7(5), 80.
- Lerner, G. (1989). *The creation of patriarchy*. Oxford University Press.
- Lim, L. (1997). *Capitalism, imperialism and patriarchy: The dilemma of third world women workers in multinational factories.* In V. Nalini, et al. (Eds.), *The Women, Gender and Development Reader.* (204-15). London: Zed Books.
- McKeon, H. B. (2013). *A review of sexual misconduct by basic training instructors at Lackland Air Force Base.* United States Government Printing Office.
- Government of United Kingdom, Ministry of Defence. (2020, Apr. 1). National statistics: UK armed forces biannual diversity statistics. https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/uk-armed-forces-biannual-diversity-statistics-2020/uk-armed-forces-biannual-diversity-statistics-1-april-2020
- Mlambo, C. & Kapingura, F. (2019). Factors influencing women political participation: The case of the SADC region. *Cogent Social Sciences*, *5*(1). DOI: 10.1080/23311886.2019.1681048.
- Mobekk, E. (2010). Gender, women and security sector reform. *International Peacekeeping*, *17*(2), 278-91.
- Mootz, J., Stabb, S. D., & Mollen, D. (2017). Gender-based violence and armed conflict: A communityinformed socioecological conceptual model from northeastern Uganda. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *41*(3), 368-88. https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684317705086
- Mugdho, A. A. (2021, Jan. 13). Bangladesh police: Scintillating role in UN peacekeeping mission. *The Daily Independent.* https://m.theindependentbd.com/post/258215
- Nagel, R., Spears, K., & Maenza, J. (2021). Culture, gender, and women in the military: Implications for international humanitarian law compliance. Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace, and Security. https://giwps. georgetown. edu/wpcontent/uploads/2021/10/Culture_Gender_Women_in_the_Military. pdf.
- Neill, K. G. (2000). Duty, honor, rape: Sexual assault against women during war. *Journal of International Women's Studies*, 2(1), 43–51. http://vc.bridgew.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1642&context=jiws
- Nilsson, D. (2012). Anchoring the peace: Civil society actors in peace accords and durable peace. *International Interactions*, *38*(2), 243-66. https://doi.org/10.1080/03050629.2012.659139.
- Nobel Prize Organization. (2011). The Nobel Peace Prize for 2011 to Ellen Johnson Sirleaf, LeymahGboweeandTawakkulKarman.PressRelease.https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/peace/2011/press-release/
- Organization of Economic Cooperation and Development [OECD]. (2020). Twentieth Anniversary of UN Security Council Resolution 1325: Financing gender equality and women's empowerment in fragile contexts OECD. https://www.oecd.org/development/genderdevelopment/OECD_Gendernet_Financing%20UNSCR.pdf
- Peace Direct (2020). Women, peace and security. *Peace Insight*. https://www.peaceinsight.org/en/themes/women-peace-security/?location&theme=women-peace-security
- Porter, E. (2003). Women, political decision-making, and peace-building. *Global Change, Peace & Security*, *15*(3), 245-62.

- Rea, J. (2021, Mar. 14). Unique challenges faced by the powerful women who serve in the United States military. *OneOp.* https://militaryfamilieslearningnetwork.org/2020/03/14/women-in-the-military/
- Schneider, J. (1997). "The pleasure of the uniform:" Masculinity, transvestism, and militarism in Heinrich Mann's Der Untertan and Magnus Hirschfeld's Die Transvestiten. *The Germanic Review: Literature, Culture, Theory, 72*(3), 183-200.
- Sherwood, L. (2016). Women, peace and security: Gender perspectives on conflict prevention and peace-building. (Working paper 06). Abu Dhabi, UAE: TRENDS Research & Advisory. DOI: 10.13140/RG.2.2.34173.97769.
- Seklecki, R. & Paynich, R. (2007). A national survey of female police officers: An overview of findings. *Police Practice and Research*, 8(1), 17-30.
- Smith, R. M., Parrott, D. J., Swartout, K. M., & Tharp, A. T. (2015). Deconstructing hegemonic masculinity: The roles of antifemininity, subordination to women, and sexual dominance in men's perpetration of sexual aggression. *Psychology of Men & Masculinity*, 16(2),160-69. DOI: 10.1037/a0035956.
- Somvadee, C., & Morash, M. (2008). Dynamics of sexual harassment for policewomen working alongside men. *Policing: An International Journal of Police Strategies & Management, 31*(3), 485-98.
- Southwell, K. H., & Wadsworth, S. M. (2016). The many faces of military families: Unique features of the lives of female service members. *Military Medicine*, *181*(suppl_1), 70-79. DOI: 10.7205/MILMED-D-15-00193
- Sultana, A. (2010). Patriarchy and women s subordination: A theoretical analysis. *Arts Faculty Journal*, *4*, 1-18.
- Taylor, B. G., Maitra, P., Mumford, E. & Liu, W. (2020). Sexual harassment of law enforcement officers: Findings from a nationally representative survey. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260520978180
- Terrence, D. P. (2021, Apr. 8). The high cost and toll of sexual harassment and gender discrimination in law enforcement: Part 1, A review of media-reported cases involving sexual harassment of female police officers by male officers from 2000-2019. *Police1.* https://www.police1.com/officer-misconduct-internal-affairs/articles/the-high-cost-and-toll-of-sexual-harassment-and-gender-discrimination-in-law-enforcement-part-1-Unl4lBmsX3UPIGGO/
- Trobaugh, E. M. (2018). Women, regardless: Understanding gender bias in US military integration. *Joint Force Quarterly*, *88*(1), 46-53.
- UN Women. (2021). Facts and figures: Women peace and security. https://www.unwomen.org/en/what-we-do/peace-and-security/facts-and-figures
- United Nation Security Council. (2000). United Nation Security Council Resolution 1325, S/RES/1325. https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/WPS%20SRES1325%20.pdf
- United Nations. (2020). Report of the Secretary-General on conflict-related sexual violence (S/2020/487), para. 70.
- United Nations Peacekeeping. (2021). Troops and police contributors in United Nations Peacekeeping. https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/troop-and-police-contributors

- United Nations Security Council. (2020). Women and peace and security: Report of the Secretary-General S/2020/946. https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_2020_946.pdf
- Van Uijtregt, D. M. (2021, Mar. 8). Representation of women in Kosovo's parliament increased without reliance on gender quotas. *Exit News* https://exit.al/en/2021/03/08/representation-of-women-in-kosovos-parliament-increased-without-reliance-on-gender-quotas/
- Verma, S. (2021, Jul. 29). poor posh compliance has left women police officers vulnerable to sexual harassment. *Ungender*. https://www.ungender.in/indian-policewomen-vulnerable-to-sexual-harassment-posh-compliance-needed/
- Walby, S. (1990). *Theorizing patriarchy*. Blackwell.
- Wikigender. (2018). Special focus: Women and armed conflict. https://www.wikigender.org/special-focus-women-and-armed-conflict/
- Wirtz, A. L., Pham, K. Glass, N., Loochkartt, S., Kidane, T., Cuspoca, D., Rubenstein, L. S., Singh, S., & Vu, A. (2014). Gender-based violence in conflict and displacement: Qualitative findings from displaced women in Colombia. *Conflict and Health*, *8*(1), 1-14.

Date of Publication	March 10, 2023